Take the time to get it right

Water concerns must be resolved in coal bed methane quest 
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Forging ahead with rapid coal bed methane development amid concerns of surface and groundwater contamination is a risk the province can't afford to take, despite the industry's promise. The public must be assured our pursuit of prosperity won't threaten supplies of clean, plentiful water.

Barely visible five years ago, Alberta's coal bed methane production is expanding at a nervously fast pace. At the start of this year, there were more than 7,700 wells, with an estimated 2,500 more expected by year's end and 50,000 by 2025.

The court of public opinion has judged that is too fast. Even the petroleum sector says it recognizes the importance of assuaging concerns of rural residents living near wells. The topic has been a hot one this week in Calgary, as hundreds of coal bed methane executives met for an annual conference on unconventional gas.

Conventional drilling has already leaked methane into groundwater, according to a 2002 study by the Canadian Council of Environmental Ministers. Despite industry assurances, critics fear an even greater risk from coal bed methane activity, possibly because of location and extraction techniques. CBM is found in coal seams across much of Alberta, near where much of the province's groundwater travels -- along shallow and deep coal seams.

There are other valid reasons to go slow.

Despite its promise, coal bed methane is currently difficult and expensive to drill. It takes more wells per section than traditional drilling, has a history of environmental problems in the U.S., and the return is marginal.

The industry needs high natural gas prices to make it viable. When natural gas fell below $5 US per thousand cubic feet this summer, most of the wells in Alberta became unprofitable. (Natural gas is now selling at more than $8 mcf.) One producer, Apache Corp., illustrated the industry's sensitivity to gas prices, announcing in September it would slow its drilling until they rebounded.

Some of the technology is still relatively new. Possibly, future refinements will allow methane to be removed from the ground through techniques that are more economic and environmentally sound.

Alberta Environment has been under siege over its lack of knowledge regarding the province's groundwater, and is still collecting data as part of its Water for Life Strategy. The province has only recently introduced a groundwater testing program, but it's not mandatory, and requires landowners to make the request.

There's no evidence contamination has been a problem here, but findings aren't conclusive. Of 55 complaints from residents who thought nearby CBM activity caused well-water problems, all but 10 were resolved, with no evidence it played a role.

Then there's the issue of who actually owns a large portion of the resource. The Freehold Owners Association represents thousands of individuals who hold title to natural gas beneath split title lands. They're arguing with EnCana regarding entitlement to coal bed methane beneath these lands in a dispute that could end up in the Supreme Court.

With so many questions and unknowns, why the haste? Alberta's economy is rich and prosperous. It doesn't need to be stimulated by rushed development of coal bed methane, given the risks and challenges. It's better to go slow, and do the due diligence.

© The Calgary Herald 2006

